Humanities & Social Sciences Communications



COMMENT

Check for updates

1

https://doi.org/10.1057/s41599-023-02054-6

OPEN

The Paris Agreement's inherent tension between ambition and compliance

Parties to the Paris Agreement face mounting social pressure to raise their ambition, thereby reducing the gap between individual pledges and collective temperature goals. Although crucial for inciting positive change, especially given that the Paris Agreement lacks an enforcement mechanism, it is also important to consider social pressure's potential negative unintended consequences. First, it might undermine the Paris Agreement's celebrated flexibility, which allows countries to design their Nationally Determined Contributions according to domestic conditions and capabilities. Second, it might result in widespread noncompliance by inciting pledges that the countries concerned prove unwilling or even unable to fulfill. Should that happen, confidence in the Paris Agreement and its institutions might falter. Further research is therefore needed to identify the scope conditions for social pressure to work effectively in the domain of international climate policy.

¹Norwegian Institute of International Affairs, Oslo, Norway. ²Department of Political Science, University of Oslo, Oslo, Norway. [©]email: tst@nupi.no

Introduction

espite three decades of climate negotiations, the world will face a global temperature increase of 2.6 °C above preindustrial levels by 2100 even if all current unconditional climate pledges should be fully implemented (UNEP 2022). However, demands for more ambitious commitments are mounting. In the run-up to the COP26 in Glasgow in 2021, for instance, the UN Climate Change Synthesis Report was referred to as a "red alert for our planet" by UN Secretary General António Guterres (UN SG/SM 2021). Against this backdrop, COP26 was largely about reducing the gap between individual climate pledges and collective climate goals and allegedly involved convincing "some highly reluctant countries to agree on a timetable of swift revisions" (Harvey 2021a). Moreover, the President of COP26, Alok Sharma, said the UK would continue pressuring governments to further deepen their commitments even if they had already done so (Harvey 2021b). Similarly, at COP27 in Sharm el Sheik in 2022, the first high-level ministerial roundtable on pre-2030 ambition issued a "collective call to urgently ramp up climate action and support" (UNFCCC 2022).2 In his closing statement, moreover, Guterres repeated his demand from 2021 for more ambition: "...let's be clear. Our planet is still in the emergency room. We need to reduce emissions now ... the world still needs a giant leap on climate ambition" (UN Web TV 2022).

In contrast to the Kyoto Protocol's "top-down" approach, where emission targets were collectively negotiated internationally, a key feature of the Paris Agreement is the flexibility of self-determined pledges to reduce emissions. While many countries have reinforced their targets to cut global greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions by 2030, member states are still exposed to increasing social pressure to raise their ambition. Social pressure is one of several instruments used in international relations to influence states' policies and behavior. International organizations, individual states, and NGOs may attempt to exert social pressure when other instruments, like economic sanctions or military intervention, are too costly or unacceptable.

Social pressure may take different forms;³ however, it is essentially about the use of non-material (often verbal) incitements to approve of good behavior and criticize bad behavior. Following Green and Gerber (2010, p. 331), we define social pressure as "communications that play upon a basic human drive to win praise and avoid chastisement". When exerting social pressure, the sender is urging the receiver to adhere to a particular norm (or treaty), indicating that the receiver's policies and behavior will be monitored and publicized (Green and Gerber 2010, p. 332).

In international climate politics, exerting social pressure implies acclaiming states that honor the Paris Agreement, while publicly criticizing climate laggards. It is commendable that various actors, including states and international organizations, media, environmental organizations, and research institutes, exert social pressure by engaging in public debates, publicizing successes and failures, and scrutinizing the climate efforts of forerunners and laggards. Given that the Paris Agreement has no enforcement mechanism and that implementing strong enforcement measures is politically infeasible in the realm of international politics, social pressure may be one of the few tools these actors can use to incite positive change. Indeed, social pressure can have a positive effect on state compliance with the Paris Agreement, by, for example, influencing the domestic public, mobilizing public support, or making states outdo one another in climate change mitigation. However, it may also have negative unintended consequences, which we focus on here.

Honoring the Paris Agreement requires that member states (1) gradually enhance the ambition level of their countries' Nationally Determined Contributions (NDCs) and (2) implement these

NDCs. Therefore, social pressure may target the members' ambition level, their implementation record, or both. However, raising the level of ambition in one's NDC is considerably easier than implementing the policies needed to fulfill this more ambitious NDC. Moreover, countries⁴ will likely be more reluctant to exert social pressure to implement policies, since such pressure may draw unwanted attention to their own implementation record. Finally, countries are more likely to give in to social pressure for enhanced ambition (which is visible immediately) than to social pressure for improved implementation (which only becomes visible in a more or less distant future when a subsequent government must take the blame for any noncompliance). These imbalances imply that strong social pressure concerning ambition may result in an increasing compliance gap.

The literature on ambition and compliance under the Paris Agreement is rapidly growing. Some scholars have focused on whether current pledges are sufficiently ambitious to reach the agreement's collective goals (e.g., Zhang 2017). Others have studied how state and non-state actors might help review ambition and compliance (e.g., van Asselt 2016). Yet others have debated the alleged tradeoff between climate ambition and compliance (e.g., Tørstad, 2020; Victor et al. 2022). And still others have considered how social pressure influences public support for NDC compliance (Tingley and Tomz 2022). We contribute to this rapidly growing literature by providing the – to our knowledge – first discussion of how strong social pressure concerning ambition might cause a compliance gap that could prove difficult or even impossible to bridge.

We first review how the initial, positive reception of the Paris Agreement praised its inherent flexibility. Second, we explain how strong social pressure for strengthening climate ambition might constrain this celebrated flexibility and contribute to reinforcing an already mounting gap between what parties promise and what they deliver. Third, we examine what a significant compliance gap might entail for confidence in the Paris Agreement's institutions. Fourth, we explicate why closing such a compliance gap might prove infeasible. Finally, we conclude and offer some recommendations.

The strength of the Paris Agreement: flexibility

Celebrated as "the world's greatest diplomatic success" (Harvey 2015), the Paris Agreement has been characterized as a "landmark" (Bodle et al. 2016), a "historic achievement" (Rajamani 2016), a "climate diplomacy masterpiece" (Obergassel et al. 2016), and "a model of effective global governance" (Slaughter 2015). This diplomatic success was largely ascribed to the agreement's novel approach, which offers extensive flexibility for member countries and enables each party to freely choose the ambition level of its NDC. According to Victor (2015), this new approach was "organized around the idea that every country has its own national interests and needs the flexibility to align what it does globally with what is doable locally." Similarly, in the words of Keohane and Oppenheimer (2016, p. 146), the agreement enables countries to tailor their NDCs to match "the interests and views of domestic constituents," thereby avoiding strict targets that might be "difficult to meet and...embarrassing to miss."

The extensive flexibility of the Paris Agreement quickly resulted in nearly full participation, and the agreement entered into force less than a year after its adoption. By July 2023, it had 198 signatories and 195 parties (UNFCCC, n.d.a). To become effective, however, it must deliver not only high and stable participation, but also deep (and gradually deeper) commitments to reduce emissions as well as (reasonably) high compliance rates. Notably, it must satisfy *all* these three conditions (Barrett 2008; Dimitrov et al. 2019).

Because current pledges are insufficient to meet the agreement's collective goals, scholars, politicians, and environmentalists have understandably focused on the need for increasing ambition. Indeed, by establishing long-term temperature goals, the Paris Agreement is designed to spur gradually increasing ambition in the parties' NDCs. In contrast, the high-compliance condition has so far received much less consideration. This relative lack of attention is concerning because compliance could well prove to be "the Achilles' heel of the Paris Agreement" (Bang et al. 2016, p. 210).

Pledge-and-review for deeper cooperation

While Paris offers flexibility concerning ambition, it is rigid regarding procedural commitments: all parties must pledge their NDCs and report on their progress every five years. Peer review of collective goal attainment is conducted by nation states within the Global Stocktake, while technical expert review of individual goal attainment occurs under the Enhanced Transparency Framework, which is intended to "build trust and confidence that all countries are contributing their share to the global effort" (UNFCCC, n.d.b).

According to the UN Synthesis Report, though most parties submitting updated NDCs in 2020–2021 increased their ambition, many NDCs remain shallow and should therefore be relatively easy to fulfill. At least partly for this reason, political leaders and environmental NGOs understandably seek to pressure countries to submit deeper NDCs. For example, shortly after COP26 former UK Prime Minister Boris Johnson vowed:

We are the world COP-holders for another year. We will push for more ambitious goals, stronger plans, and better implementation – and so we further narrow [the] gap to 1.5 degrees. We will work with partners across the world. We will work tirelessly: we will never give in. This is Global Britain in action (cited in Craig 2021).

Similarly, UN Secretary General Antonio Guterres, assuming "the role of the globe's exhorter-in-chief for bolder climate action" has criticized rich nations and demanded higher ambition (Dennis 2021). The day before COP26 ended, Guterres tweeted "...We cannot settle for the lowest common #Climate Action Denominator. I appeal to all countries to increase ambition in mitigation, in adaptation, and in finance" (Guterres 2021). A year later at COP 27 in Sharm el-Sheikh, still dissatisfied with the progress after only 26 countries increased their target between the two summits, Guterres warned: "We are on a highway to climate hell with our foot on the accelerator. [...] We need urgent #ClimateAction" (Guterres 2022)

Numerous other examples show how international organizations, NGOs, and prominent individuals alike demand higher ambition. Using hashtags such as #ClimateAction; #Emissions-Gap, #WorldIsWatching, #TogetherForOurPlanet, etc., Twitter users, from ordinary citizens to high-profiled individuals, NGOs, business groups, think tanks, trade unions, and substate authorities, urge reluctant country leaders to pledge more ambitious commitments.⁵ Moreover, non-state actors do much more than name and shame on Twitter; they use a range of instruments, from lobbying policymakers through organizing protests and demonstrations to offering concrete technical solutions for, say, adaptation and financing, to convince states to increase their ambition (see, e.g., Kuyper et al. 2018).

While social pressure is necessary and indeed part of the very foundations of the Paris Agreement, overdoing it might result in countries no longer feeling free to set their NDC ambition based on what they consider "doable locally." Instead, their ambition level might become – at least partly – a product of what others

expect or even require of them. Consider the case of Chad. In 2015, Chad announced an extremely ambitious NDC – to reduce its GHG emissions 71% by 2020. Apparently, this overly ambitious pledge was "rushed by other countries", while the national authorities "did not gather all the data to reflect [their] national and achievable contribution" (King 2016). This climate plan was unattainable, as correctly predicted by Chad's climate envoy Hamid Abakar Souleymane already in 2016. Consequently, the country submitted a significantly *less* ambitious revised NDC in 2021, pledging to reduce its GHG emissions "only" 19.3% by 2030 (UNDP Climate Promise, n.d.).

Brazil is another example of what effectively amounts to procedural noncompliance with the Paris Agreement's requirement that every new NDC shall be no less ambitious than its predecessor:

Against a backdrop of rising emissions from deforestation, a record-breaking year for forest fires in the Amazon, and increasing international scrutiny over Brazil's climate action, Brazil has submitted an updated Paris Agreement NDC that effectively weakens its already insufficient climate action targets for 2025 and 2030. Brazil's targets to reduce emissions by 37% and 43% from 2005 levels by 2025 and 2030 respectively are unchanged on paper, but an increase in the base year emissions used as a reference means that Brazil can continue to increase its emissions and still meet its targets" (CAT 2022).

Chad and Brazil are not alone in having made commitments that they later have found difficult or even impossible to achieve. Indeed, a number of developing countries, in collaboration with Western donors, have allegedly submitted unrealistic targets devised without stakeholder consultations or data analysis (Pashley 2016). These examples illustrate how social pressure might constrain the flexibility that was deemed so important for the agreement's initial success.

The compliance gap

While social pressure might bring about a positive change by imposing social and material costs on a target government, using social pressure to drive up NDCs' ambition levels beyond what is doable locally might also result in considerable noncompliance.⁶ Although full compliance is neither a necessary nor a sufficient condition for effectiveness (Raustiala and Slaughter 2002), no agreement can be *very* effective without a reasonable compliance level (Dimitrov et al. 2019).

Another potentially detrimental consequence of widespread noncompliance with pledges is fading confidence in the agreement and its institutions. Greta Thunberg's statements are illustrative: "Words that sound great [have] so far not led to action. Our hopes and ambitions drown in...empty promises" (cited in Carrington 2021).

The seemingly overly ambitious pledges submitted in 2020–2021 through the wave of net-zero pledges illustrate the point. This wave was – at least partly – caused by international social pressure from the EU, the UK, and the US prior to the 2021 Biden Climate Leaders' Summit and COP26. It seems that at least some of the countries making net-zero pledges by 2050 or 2060 did so without much consideration of their pledge's feasibility. For example, Australia long refused to follow other countries' examples, and their 2050 pledge allegedly came only after considerable social pressure (Lai 2021).

It will take decades before one can determine if such long-term pledges will be fulfilled (which obviously makes them rather convenient for current policymakers). However, according to UN Secretary General Guterres, serious noncompliance is already

taking place: "Some government and business leaders are saying one thing – but doing another. Simply put, they are lying. And the results will be catastrophic" (i24NEWS-AFP 2022).

A significant distance between what countries promise and what they deliver might lower confidence in the Paris Agreement. Should compliance levels prove very low, countries might even cease taking their own and others' NDCs seriously. At worst, such a development might cause some to contemplate withdrawal. Laggards might do so because of frustration regarding a growing gap between what they are able to deliver and what NGOs, international organizations, and ambitious states expect of them. Meanwhile, frontrunners, despairing over laggards' noncompliance, might ponder forming alternative cooperation forums they see as more effective.

Noncompliance with ambitious targets is most likely in countries with low financial and administrative capacity, that is, in emerging economies. Perhaps partly for this reason, emerging economies often condition their pledges on additional international support. An example of such support is the Just Energy Transition Partnership, launched by South Africa, France, Germany, the UK, the US, and the EU. The aim is to accelerate South Africa's decarbonization and help her reach compliance with her updated NDC (EC 2021).

However, developed countries have thus far failed to supply the USD100 bn per year by 2020 that was initially pledged in Copenhagen 2009, reiterated in Cancun 2010, and reaffirmed in Paris in 2015. Even if developed countries were to fulfill this promise, it would only amount to a fraction of what is needed for emerging economies to deliver on ambitious emissions reduction targets (e.g., CarbonBrief 2022). In addition, emerging economies also need funding for adaptation and for addressing loss and damage.

Equally worrying is that developed countries, including some that exert social pressure on others, face serious problems of their own in meeting their self-selected pledges. A case in point is the UK committing to a 68% cut in emissions by 2030 and a 78% cut by 2035, in addition to its 2050 NetZero target, during its presidency of COP 26. "In targets, the UK is indeed a world leader. However, [...] the Government is failing in much of its implementation", writes Lord Deben, the Chairman of the Climate Change Committee (CCC) in the Foreword to the 2022 Progress in Reducing Emissions, submitted to the Parliament in June 2022. The Foreword highlights a significant risk of noncompliance with national and international obligations for climate change mitigation (CCC 2022). And the UK is not alone. In Norway, experts agree with the vast majority of voters that the country's target of 55% reduction in emissions by 2030 is unrealistic (Blaker 2023). Moreover, UNEP (2021: IV) reports that "G20 members as a group do not have policies in place to achieve even the NDCs, much less net zero.

Why closing the compliance gap might prove infeasible

Noncompliance with ambitious NDCs is *least* likely in countries linked to the EU ETS, partly because the EU's NDC is not particularly ambitious (Robiou Du Pont and Meinshausen 2018), and partly because the EU possesses significant enforcement mechanisms, providing it with comparative advantages in implementing ambitious pledges. By combining capacity building measures with penalties and other incentives, the EU possesses a unique institutional structure, with the Court of Justice of the European Union as a last resort (Tallberg 2002).

In contrast, the Paris Agreement is often criticized for lacking enforcement mechanisms. Some observers argue that for the agreement to reach its collective goals, enforcement mechanisms need to be introduced. For example, Wal van Lierop, an awardwinning business leader in innovation and cleantech, contends that: "If the Paris Agreement is to be anything more than a symbolic gesture, we need more than carbon taxes. We need clear targets and enforcement mechanisms that hold the biggest emitters...accountable" (van Lierop 2019).

However, any attempt to introduce enforcement mechanisms in the Paris Agreement would face severe obstacles. First, while the parties are legally bound to submit new and more ambitious NDCs every five years, they are not obligated to comply with them. It would hardly make sense to enforce NDC compliance without first making compliance legally binding. Still, an amendment of Paris that makes compliance binding is unlikely. Generally, the global recession following the COVID pandemic, the ongoing Ukraine war, increasing energy prices, and an unstable geopolitical situation would likely reinforce parties' reluctance to be legally committed to costly climate measures. More specifically, such an amendment would meet particular opposition by the United States. US ratification would necessitate the Senate's advice and consent, which requires a two-thirds majority. Given the current polarization in US politics, mobilizing the support of a two-thirds majority is politically infeasible. The US position was made clear in Paris, when the US delegation issued a last-minute protest, insisting on replacing the term "shall" with "should" regarding NDC implementation (Vidal 2015). Then Secretary of State, John Kerry, later remarked:

The bottom line is that when I looked at [the use of the term "shall"], I said, "We cannot do this, and we will not do this. And either it changes, or President Obama and the United States will not be able to support this agreement" (cited in Keating 2015).

Second, even if the parties were to make NDC compliance legally binding, it would be a tall order to get all parties' consent to changing Article 15.2, which states that the compliance mechanism "shall be...non-adversarial and non-punitive".

Finally, even in the unlikely case that both of the first two obstacles were overcome, it would be extremely challenging to negotiate an enforcement mechanism capable of incentivizing parties to comply with highly ambitious (and hence very costly) NDCs. For such a mechanism to be adopted, countries like the US and China must consent, and these countries would unlikely do so unless granted exemption or otherwise guaranteed that they would not risk being humiliated before the entire world by an international enforcement body. The best we can hope for, therefore, is domestic enforcement.

Conclusion and recommendations

To reach the Paris Agreement's temperature goals, the parties must deliver very large emissions reductions within a few decades. It is therefore commendable that state and non-state actors exert social pressure to increase reluctant countries' ambition. However, one should also bear in mind that social pressure might tempt political leaders to promise emission cuts they (or their successors) are unwilling or even unable to deliver. Thus, social pressure may be counterproductive in two respects: it may lead to widespread noncompliance and to fading trust in the Paris Agreement. Therefore, it is essential for further research to determine whether and if so, how and what types of social pressure work in the domain of international climate policy. Similar work has been done in, inter alia, social psychology, electoral studies, and international relations research on naming and shaming in relation to international human rights treaties. We need rigorous, evidence-based studies with clear implications for social-pressure strategies that will support, rather than undermine, the further implementation of the Paris Agreement.

Received: 16 January 2023; Accepted: 22 August 2023; Published online: 02 September 2023

Notes

- 1 COP26 was the most important climate summit since the Paris Agreement was adopted in 2015, as member states were expected to update and strengthen their NDCs for the first time.
- 2 See also the COP 27 High-level ministerial round table on pre-2030 ambition (UNECCC 2022)
- 3 Social pressure may take different forms, such as shaming (e.g., Hafner-Burton and Tsutsui 2005; Risse and Sikkink 1999), expert theorization (e.g., Simmons et al. 2008), or ranking and performance indicators (Kelley and Simmons 2015).
- 4 Non-state actors also exert social pressure, but only states are parties to and can implement the Paris Agreement. Our focus is therefore on states.
- 5 For example, in the period 7–14 January 2023, 27902 tweets with a hashtag #ClimateAction were posted (the number was generated using tweetbinder.com)
- 6 This is evident from research on the role of social pressure to alter behavior in social psychology, political science (e.g., voter turnout) and international relations (e.g., human rights violations) which finds some evidence for positive change, but also reports that exerting social pressure on individuals and states alike can backfire (e.g., Bailey 2008; Hafner-Burton 2008; Mann 2010).
- 7 This expectation is in line with research on naming and shaming in the context of human rights which argues that shaming can also backfire by eroding norms it is supposed to uphold (Tingley and Tomz 2022; Carnegie and Carson 2018)
- 8 However, worth noting is that ten G20 members (Argentina, China, EU27, India, Japan, Russia, Saudi Araba, South Africa, Turkey, and the United Kingdom) are likely to implement their unconditional NDCs under current policies (UNEP, 2021: XVIII).

References

- Bailey JL (2008) Arrested development: the fight to end commercial whaling as a case of failed norm change. Eur J Int Relat 14(2):289–318. https://doi.org/10. 1177/1354066108089244
- Bang G, Hovi J, Skodvin T (2016) The Paris Agreement: short-term and long-term effectiveness. Polit Gov 4(3):209–218. https://doi.org/10.17645/pag.v4i3.640
- Barrett S (2008) Climate treaties and the imperative of enforcement. Oxford Rev Econ Policy 24(2):239–258
- Blaker M. (2023) Færre enn 1 av 10 tror Norges klimamål er realistiske å nå. https://www.nettavisen.no/okonomi/nordmenn-har-ingen-tro-pa-at-norge-vil-na-klimamalene/s/5-95-1155233. Accessed 15 June 2023
- Bodle R, Donat L and Duwe M (2016) The Paris Agreement: analysis, assessment and outlook. German Federal Environment Agency (UBA) Research Paper. Dessau-Roßlau: Umweltbundesamt. http://ecologic.eu/sites/files/event/2016/ecologic_institute_2016_paris_agreement_assessment_0.pdf Accessed 16 Dec 2021
- CarbonBrief (2022) How can climate finance be increased from 'billions to trillions'? https://www.carbonbrief.org/explainer-how-can-climate-finance-be-increased-from-billions-to-trillions/ Accessed 4 July 2023
- Carnegie A, Carson A (2018) The spotlight's harsh glare: rethinking publicity and international order. Int Organ 72(3):627-57. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020818318000176
- Carrington D (2021) Blah, blah, blah: Greta Thunberg lambasts leaders over climate crisis. The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2021/sep/28/blah-greta-thunberg-leaders-climate-crisis-co2-emissions. Accessed 10 Jan 2022
- CAT (2022) Climate Action Target Update Tracker. Brazil. https://climateactiontracker.org/climate-target-update-tracker/brazil/. Accessed 19 Oct 2022
- CCC (2022). Climate change committee progress in reducing emissions: 2022 Report to Parliament. https://www.theccc.org.uk/publication/2022-progress-report-to-parliament/). Accessed 19 Sept 2022
- Craig J (2021) COP26: Boris Johnson admits frustration at failure to reach climate change goals at Glasgow summit. Sky News. https://news.sky.com/story/ cop26-boris-johnson-admits-frustration-at-failure-to-reach-climate-changegoals-at-glasgow-summit-12469594. Accessed 8 Jan 2022
- Dennis B (2021) The U.N. chief's relentless, frustrating pursuit to bring the world together on climate change. The Washington Post. https://www.washingtonpost.com/climate-environment/2021/10/25/antonio-guterres-climate-change/. Accessed 10 Jan 2022
- Dimitrov R, Hovi J, Sprinz DF, Sælen H, and Underdal A (2019) Institutional and environmental effectiveness: will the Paris Agreement work? WIRES Climate Change e583. https://doi.org/10.1002/wcc.583
- EC (2021) France, Germany, UK, US and EU launch ground-breaking international just energy transition partnership with South Africa. European Commission press release. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip_21_5768. Accessed 2 Nov 2021

- Green DP, Gerber AS (2010) Introduction to social pressure and voting: new experimental evidence. Polit Behav 32(3):331–336. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11109-010-9120-2
- Guterres, A (2021) One Day Before the End of #COP26, We Cannot Settle for the Lowest Common #ClimateAction Denominator. I Appeal to all Countries to Increase Ambition in Mitigation, in Adaptation and in Finance. Twitter post (@antonioguterres), 11 Nov 2021. https://twitter.com/antonioguterres/status/1458745209769148421
- Guterres, A (2022) I have just warned global leaders at #COP27: we are on a highway to climate hell with our foot on the accelerator. Our planet is fast approaching tipping points that will make climate chaos irreversible. We need urgent #ClimateAction. Twitter post (@antonioguterres), 7 Nov 2022. https://twitter.com/antonioguterres/status/1589574435719483392
- Hafner-Burton EM, Tsutsui K (2005) Human rights in a globalizing world: the paradox of empty promises. Am J Sociol 110(5):1373–1411. https://doi.org/ 10.1086/428442
- Hafner-Burton EM (2008) Sticks and stones: naming and shaming the human rights enforcement problem. Int Organ 62(4):689–716. https://doi.org/10. 1017/S0020818308080247
- Harvey F (2015) Paris climate change agreement: the world's greatest diplomatic success. The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2015/ dec/13/paris-climate-deal-cop-diplomacy-developing-united-nations. Accessed 14 Dec 2021
- Harvey F (2021a) Ratchets, phase-downs and a fragile agreement: how Cop26 played out. The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2021/nov/15/ratchets-phase-downs-and-a-fragile-agreement-how-cop26-played-out. Accessed 8 Dec 2021
- Harvey F (2021b) UK will press governments to stick to climate pledges, says Cop26 president. The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2021/nov/23/uk-governments-climate-pledges-cop26-president-alok-sharma. Accessed 4 Ian 2022
- i24news-AFP (2022) UN chief states, firms are lying on climate efforts. https://www.i24news.tv/en/news/international/environment/1649086955-un-chiefsays-states-firms-are-lying-on-climate-efforts?msclkid=69ebd2a7c17811ecbee8453a488400fc. Accessed 4 April 2022
- Keating J (2015) The one word that almost scuttled the climate deal. The Slate. https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2015/12/climate-deal-came-down-to-the-difference-between-shall-and-should.html. Accessed 10 Jan 2022
- Kelley JG, Simmons BA (2015) Politics by number: indicators as social pressure in international relations. Am J Polit Sci 59:55–70. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps. 12119
- Keohane RO, Oppenheimer M (2016) Paris: beyond the climate dead end through pledge and review? Polit Gov 4(3):142–151. https://doi.org/10.17645/pag. v4i3.634
- King E (2016) Africa's 'buyer remorse' over Paris climate deal. Climate Home News. https://www.climatechangenews.com/2016/11/03/africas-buyersremorse-over-paris-climate-deal/ Accessed 10 Jan 2022
- Kuyper JW, Linnér BO, Schroeder H (2018) Non-state actors in hybrid global climate governance: justice, legitimacy, and effectiveness in a post-Paris era. WIREs Clim Change 9:e497. https://doi.org/10.1002/wcc.497
- Lai O (2021) Australia makes long-awaited net zero pledge for 2050 but unwilling to give up fossil fuels. earth.org. https://earth.org/australia-makes-long-awaited-net-zero-pledge-for-2050-but-unwilling-to-give-up-fossil-fuels/? gclid=Cj0KCQjwgYSTBhDKARIsAB8KukteS_B2-ZRVMlmTZ88i3Qu2F-Ch4i3UMXIpFQ6fSNi79JPAXvZJAMaAkK1EALw_wcB. Accessed 27 Oct 2021
- Mann CB (2010) Is there backlash to social pressure? A large-scale field experiment on voter mobilization. Political Behav 32:387–407. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11109-010-9124-y
- Obergassel W, Arens C, Hermwille L, Kreibich N, Mersmann F, Ott HE, Wang-Helmreich H (2016) Phoenix from the ashes: an analysis of the Paris Agreement to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Wuppertal, Wuppertal Institute for Climate, Environment and Energy
- Pashley A (2016) Revealed: the millions spent to bank success at Paris climate talks.

 Climate Home News. https://www.climatechangenews.com/2016/03/30/
 revealed-the-millions-spent-to-bank-success-at-paris-climate-talks/. Accessed 19 Sept 2022
- Rajamani L (2016) Ambition and differentiation in the 2015 Paris Agreement: interpretative possibilities and underlying politics. Int Comp Law Q 65(2):493-514. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020589316000130
- Raustiala K, Slaughter AM (2002) International law, international relations and compliance. In Carlsnaes W, Risse T, Simmons B (eds) The handbook of international relations. London, Sage, p 538–558
- Risse T, Sikkink K (1999) The socialization of international human rights norms into domestic practice: introduction. In: Risse T, Ropp SC, Sikkink K (eds) Power of human rights: international norms and domestic change. Cambridge, Cambridge University Press, p 1–38

- Robiou Du Pont Y, Meinshausen M (2018) Warming assessment of the bottom-up Paris Agreement emissions pledges. Nature. Communications 9(1):1–10. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-07223-9
- Simmons BA, Dobbin F, Garett G (2008) The global diffusion of markets and democracy. Cambridge, Cambridge University Press
- Slaughter AM (2015) The Paris approach to global governance. Project Syndicate. https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/paris-agreement-model-for-global-governance-by-anne-marie-slaughter-2015-12. Accessed 4 Jan 2022
- Tallberg J (2002) Paths to compliance: enforcement, management, and the European Union. Int Organ 56(3):609–643. https://www.jstor.org/stable/3078590
- Tingley D, Tomz M (2022) The effects of naming and shaming on public support for compliance with international agreements: an experimental analysis of the Paris Agreement. Int Organ 76(2):445-468. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020818321000394
- Tørstad VH (2020) Participation, ambition and compliance: can the Paris Agreement solve the effectiveness trilemma? Environ Polit 29(5):761–780. https://doi.org/10.1080/09644016.2019.1710322
- UNDP Climate Promise (n.d.) Chad NDC status. https://climatepromise.undp.org/what-we-do/where-we-work/chad?utm_source=EN&utm_medium=GSR&utm_content=US_UNDP_PaidSearch_Brand_English&utm_. Accessed 25 Nov 2022
- UNEP (2021) Emissions gap report 2021. https://www.unep.org/resources/ emissions-gap-report-2021. Accessed 18 Feb 2022
- UNEP (2022). Emissions gap report 2022. https://www.unep.org/resources/emissions-gap-report-2022. Accessed 16 Dec 2022
- UNFCCC (2022) Government ministers at COP27 call for more ambitious climate action. UN Climate Change News. https://unfccc.int/news/government-ministersat-cop27-call-for-more-ambitious-climate-action. Accessed 15 Nov 2021
- UNFCCC (n.d.a) Paris Agreement status of ratification. https://unfccc.int/ process/the-paris-agreement/status-of-ratification. Accessed 20 July 2023
- UNFCCC (n.d.b) Reporting and review under the Paris Agreement. Reporting and Review under the Paris Agreement | UNFCCC. Accessed 20 May 2022
- UN SG/SM (2021) New United Nations climate change report 'red alert' for planet, Secretary-General says, warning current emission plans not enough to adequately curb global temperature rise. Press Release. https://www.un.org/press/en/2021/sgsm20604.doc.htm. Accessed 4 Jan 2022
- UN Web TV (2022) Antonio Guterres (Secretary General) on the closing of COP27. https://media.un.org/en/asset/k12/k12p31t118. Accessed 4 January 2022
- van Asselt H (2016) The role of non-state actors in reviewing ambition, implementation, and compliance under the Paris Agreement. Clim Law 6(1-2):91-108. https://doi.org/10.1163/18786561-00601006
- van Lierop W (2019) The Paris Agreement needs teeth. Forbes. https://www.forbes.com/sites/walvanlierop/2019/07/25/the-paris-agreement-needs-teeth/?sh=568571ff3f2f. Accessed 31 Jan 2022
- Victor DG (2015) Why Paris worked: a different approach to climate diplomacy. YaleEnvironment360. https://e360.yale.edu/features/why_paris_worked_a_different_approach_to_climate_diplomacy. Accessed 19 May 2022
- Victor DG, Lumkowsky M, Dannenberg A (2022) Determining the credibility of commitments in international climate policy. Nat Clim Change 12:793–800. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-022-01454-x
- Vidal J (2015) How a 'typo' nearly derailed the Paris climate deal. The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/blog/2015/dec/16/how-a-typo-nearly-derailed-the-paris-climate-deal. Accessed 10 Jan 2022

Zhang ZX (2017) Are China's climate commitments in a post-Paris agreement sufficiently ambitious? Wiley Interdiscip Rev Clim Change 8(2):e443. https:// doi.org/10.1002/wcc.443

Acknowledgements

TS acknowledges funding from the Research Council of Norway, project number 324957.

Author contributions

TS drafted the paper based on an idea by JH. All authors contributed equally to revising and editing the presentation. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Competing interests

The authors declare no competing interest.

Ethical approval

This article does not contain any studies with human participants performed by any of the authors.

Informed consent

This article does not contain any studies with human participants performed by any of the authors.

Additional information

Correspondence and requests for materials should be addressed to Tatjana Stankovic.

Reprints and permission information is available at http://www.nature.com/reprints

Publisher's note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons license, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons license, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons license and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this license, visit https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

© The Author(s) 2023